

# SUSTAINABLE INVESTING HIGHLIGHTS

August 2020



# **DOL Proposes New Rule Regarding ESG**

As environmental, social, and governance ("ESG") becomes mainstream, the Department of Labor ("DOL") has proposed a new rule aimed at curbing the integration of ESG criteria in Employee Retirement Income Security Act ("ERISA") plans, citing that ESG funds sacrifice returns.<sup>1</sup> According to Eugene Scalia, United States Secretary of Labor, "Private employer-sponsored retirement plans are not vehicles for furthering social goals or policy objectives that are not in the financial interest of the plan."<sup>2</sup> The ERISA plan should serve the purpose of providing retirement security for pensioners and not the other way round.<sup>3</sup>

The proposed new rule may serve to restrain 401k fiduciaries from making investments or selecting investment funds based solely on ESG criteria.<sup>4</sup> However, the DOL would consider ESG criteria appropriate in what they perceive as those rare cases where such criteria have economic materiality or provide an economic return when selecting investments.<sup>5</sup>

The DOL proposal comes at a time when ESG funds are gaining recognition from both Wall Street leaders and investors. Jamie Dimon, the CEO of JP Morgan, stated during the 2020 JP Morgan Investors Day that JP Morgan takes ESG seriously because it is the right thing to do, and ESG funds make sense.<sup>6</sup> Larry Fink is another Wall Street leader voicing support for incorporating an ESG lens into an investment process. After the DOL proposed its rule, Fink noted that he believed the proposed rule "accelerates" interest in ESG, by forcing people to clarify that they're investing in ESG because they're worried about climate and specific risks."<sup>7</sup>





# **DOL Proposes New Rule Regarding ESG** (Continued)

The proposed changes were met with a broad wall of opposition. An article by Joyce Blay in Financial Advisor conveyed that almost 96% of 8,636 public comments were opposed to the proposed new rule.<sup>8</sup> Blay noted that, of the 229 comments that were provided by "asset managers, financial advisors, financial service providers, asset owners, pension plans and investment organizations", 94% were opposed, with only 2% in favor and 4% neutral.<sup>9</sup> The DOL is now asking Registered Investment Advisors for their input in an apparent extension of the feedback period, despite not having requested such input prior to submitting the original proposal.<sup>10</sup>

ESG funds typically evaluate environmental, social, and governance-related risks and opportunities, and a significant number of such funds have delivered strong returns in recent years, compared with peers and with benchmark indexes.<sup>11</sup> A 2019 Principles for Responsible Investment report cited ESG funds' outperformance over the past decade.<sup>12</sup> Similarly, according to HSBC and RBC analysts, ESG funds outperformed sin stocks due to increased recognition by asset managers that ESG information is material and relevant.<sup>13</sup> As a result of recent outperformance, one might expect the heightened awareness of ESG strategies on Main Street and Wall Street to continue.<sup>14</sup>

In recent years many publicly-traded companies have been encouraged by their investors and other stakeholders to disclose their ESG risk, practices, and impact.<sup>15</sup> The increasing demand for ESG disclosure by investors and stakeholders has led many companies to publish their Corporate Social Responsibility ("CSR") reports as well as other ESG-related metrics.<sup>16</sup> In an article in Pathstone's July newsletter, Managing Director and Impact Committee Chair Mark Peters presents an argument as to why ESG integration makes sense. He notes in the article, "An investor seeking to incorporate ESG will be wise to identify exceptional managers that employ a powerful ESG lens, seek to align their portfolio with their values in a thoughtful manner, chart the course in clear terms, and monitor progress relative to clear benchmarks. The revised rule put forward by the DOL just doesn't 'get it."<sup>17</sup>



SDGs targets and indicators 7.a.1, 8.1.1, 13.3.2, 16.6.2, 17.16.1



### Tribute to John Lewis - the Conscience of the U.S. Congress

As Dr. Reverend William J. Barber, II has described, the United States democracy is similar to an imperfect marriage with lots of ups and downs, and yet, it strives each day for a more perfect union.<sup>18</sup> Congressman John Lewis, who represented the Georgia 5th congressional district in the United States House of Representative, is one of many leaders whose leadership and voice have helped to keep the American marriage together with the hope of a perfect union.<sup>19</sup> Congressman Lewis was 80 years old when he passed away on July 17, 2020, from stage four pancreatic cancer. Until his death, Lewis, who served his congregational district for three decades, was the conscience of the United States Congress, one who got into good trouble by speaking truth to power.<sup>20</sup>

There is a lot to learn from Lewis' legacy. Lewis was born in Alabama to sharecropper parents, and as a young man, he played an influential role in the passage of the Voting Rights Act of 1965.<sup>21</sup> Prior to the passage of the Voting Rights Act, Lewis took 600 men and women to protest against unequal voting rights.<sup>22</sup> During the protest, "Lewis was the first to be beaten in the clash with state troopers, who cracked his skull with a billy club on the date that became known as 'Bloody Sunday.' The televised images of the bravery shown by Lewis and other protesters in the face of state violence inspired the passage of the 1965 Voting Rights Act just two months later."<sup>23</sup>

Congressman Lewis' legacy could help all Americans strive for a perfect union.<sup>24</sup> Up until his last breath, Lewis still believed in the America he loved. A letter by Lewis entitled "Together, You Can Redeem the Soul of Our Nation," published on the day of his funeral, reads, "while my time here has now come to an end, I want you to know that in the last days and hours of my life you inspired me. You filled me with hope about the next chapter of the great American story when you used your power to make a difference in our society. Millions of people motivated simply by human compassion laid down the burdens of division. Around the country and the world, you set aside race, class, age, language, and nationality to demand respect for human dignity [...], Democracy is not a state. It is an act, and each generation must do its part to help build what we called the Beloved Community, a nation and world society at peace with itself. When historians pick up their pens to write the story of the 21st century, let them say that it was your generation who laid down the heavy burdens of hate at last and that peace finally triumphed over violence, aggression, and war. So I say to you, walk with the wind, brothers, and sisters, and let the spirit of peace and the power of everlasting love to be your guide."<sup>25</sup>





### Corporate Governance and the Disgraced Wirecard

Corporate Governance, the "G" in ESG, is a material factor to be considered when assessing a potential investment. Management misconduct can have a serious negative impact on a company's market value.<sup>26</sup> Recently this was demonstrated by the accounting fraud and subsequent bankruptcy of Wirecard AG.<sup>27</sup>

A former rival of Square Inc. and Paypal Holdings, the German payment-processing company Wirecard recently revealed that 1.9 billion euros it supposedly held in two Philippine banks probably never existed.<sup>28</sup> The company took a nosedive on its market value and had to file for insolvency a week later.<sup>29</sup> German authorities have placed Markus Braun, Wirecard's former CEO, and other executives under arrest on claims that they "knew at least by the end of 2015 that the Wirecard Group was losing money." <sup>30</sup> Wirecard's senior management was accused of conspiring in fraud of around 3.2 billion euros, borrowed from banks in Germany and Japan.<sup>31</sup>

Questions regarding Wirecard's corporate practices were first raised internally by a whistleblower in early 2019.<sup>32</sup> The Financial Times reported the claim that the company had backdated transactions to boost revenues.<sup>33</sup> Under the leadership of Markus Braun, then CEO, Wirecard hired a law firm in Singapore to investigate the situation.<sup>34</sup> Although the company claimed that the investigation found no wrongdoing on its part, it never published the full report.<sup>35</sup> Investors urged the company to evaluate the situation more thoroughly, and Braun agreed by inviting KPMG to conduct an independent audit.<sup>36</sup> When the audit concluded in April this year, it again raised doubts about the authenticity of Wirecard's revenues and cash flows.<sup>37</sup> Despite the concerns and doubts Braun and many other top executives at the company defended its accounting practices throughout the process.<sup>38</sup>





## Corporate Governance and the Disgraced Wirecard, continued

Corporate ethics have always been extremely important in the eyes of the market since investors make decisions assuming that companies are honest and upfront about their operations.<sup>39</sup> Wirecard is just a recent example of a company that has suffered financially due to management fraud and dishonesty.<sup>40</sup> Wells Fargo's stock price and brand reputation took a hit for fraudulently opening accounts in customers' names in order to boost their fee revenue.<sup>41</sup> Despite the fact that it survived the 2008 financial crisis better than its peers, Wells Fargo lost its position as the most valued American bank to its main rival, JPMorgan Chase.<sup>42</sup>

Volkswagen's diesel-gate fraud is another clear example of how bad corporate ethics can directly affect a company's reputation and revenue stream.<sup>43</sup> Volkswagen had to spend around 6.7 billion euros as a result of their fraud. In late 2015 this fraudulent activity resulted in the company posting its first quarterly loss in more than 15 years.<sup>44</sup>





#### Air Pollution and Premature Birth

Across the globe, air pollution has been linked to major health-related problems.<sup>45</sup> Approximately 4.2 million premature deaths are linked to ambient air pollution, mainly from stroke, heart disease, lung cancer, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, acute respiratory infections in children, and premature birth.<sup>46</sup>

According to the United Nations Children's Fund ("UNICEF"), "nearly 30 million babies are born too soon, too small or become sick every year and need specialized care to survive."<sup>47</sup> Since the 1980s, addressing the root causes of the premature birth rate has been of great interest to policymakers and researchers in the medical field.<sup>48</sup> Two recent studies provided sharp insights into how air pollution is to some extent linked to premature birth, and how the lockdown, with improved air quality and less work-related stresses on expectant mothers, may have led to a reduction in the number of premature babies.<sup>49</sup>

A new study carried out by a group of medical researchers from the Keck School of Medicine of the University of Southern California "found that among mothers living within five kilometers (or about three miles) of a high amount of flaring activity during pregnancy, we saw 50 percent higher odds of preterm birth compared to mothers that had no exposure to flaring."<sup>50</sup> Past studies had demonstrated that those residing near oil and gas wells have increased chances of adverse birth outcomes; however, recent research from Keck School of Medicine is the first to take a closer look at gas flaring.<sup>51</sup>

Another research study on the impact of air pollution on premature babies found that the rate of premature baby birth had fallen by 90% since the lockdown of 2020 began.<sup>52</sup> According to the study, "during the lockdown in Denmark and Ireland, the number of premature babies born declined by nearly 90 percent, researchers there found."<sup>53</sup> A full understanding of the causes of premature birth has been elusive for decades, and ways to prevent preterm births have been largely unsuccessful.<sup>54</sup> If confirmed that the lockdown did help reduce premature baby birth, researchers might see it as a natural experiment that offers insights into the causes of premature birth.<sup>55</sup>





### About the SDGs, Targets, and Indicators

#### The SDGs

The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, adopted by all United Nations Member States in 2015, provides a shared blueprint for peace and prosperity for people and the planet, now and into the future. At its heart are the 17 Sustainable Development Goals ("SDGs"), which are an urgent call for action by all countries - developed and developing - in a global partnership. They recognize that ending poverty and other deprivations must go hand-in-hand with strategies that improve health and education, reduce inequality, and spur economic growth – all while tackling climate change and working to preserve our oceans and forests.<sup>56</sup>

#### Targets

The SDGs targets are set to be achieved by 2030. There are approximately 169 targets covering a broad range of sustainable development issues.<sup>57</sup>

#### Indicators

The SDGs indicators are used to measure progress made by the United Nations member states towards the achievement of SDGs targets. There are approximately 232 indicators set by the United Nations to measure SDGs progress.<sup>58</sup>



# At Pathstone, we believe *Everyone Should Get it<sup>TM</sup> (ESG*):

- Understand why Environmental, Social and Governance perspectives make economic sense
- Understand how investment managers incorporate ESG into their processes
- Be open to hiring exceptional ESG investment managers
- Look to measure ESG across investment strategies

Pathstone's mission is to craft custom solutions to help clients meet their goals and objectives. For clients that have a keen interest in aligning their investments with their values, Pathstone offers a complete portfolio solution that is able to incorporate ESG alignment within public equity and fixed income, private equity and credit, and hedged equity and credit.



### Citations

<sup>1</sup> Bernice Napach. "DOL Plan to Limit ESG in 401(k)s Draws Growing Opposition." Think Advisor. July 27, 2020. Accessed July 28, 2020. <u>https://www.thinkadvisor.com/2020/07/27/dol-plan-to-limit-esg-in-401ks-draws-growing-opposition/</u>

<sup>2</sup> Brian Croce. "DOL proposal could chill prospects for ESG in ERISA plans." Pionline. June 26, 2020. Accessed July 28, 2020. <u>https://www.pionline.com/regulation/dol-proposal-could-chill-prospects-esg-erisa-plans</u>

<sup>3</sup> Martin Lipton. "DOL Proposes New Rules Regulating ESG Investments." The Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance. July 7, 2020. Accessed July 28, 2020. <u>https://corpgov.law.harvard.edu/2020/07/07/dol-proposes-new-rules-regulating-esg-investments/</u> <sup>4</sup> Id.

<sup>5</sup> Id.

<sup>6</sup> JP Morgan. "2020 Investor Day Transcript." JP Morgan. February 25, 2020. Accessed July 28, 2020.

https://www.jpmorganchase.com/corporate/investor-relations/document/jpm-2020-investor-day-transcript.pdf

<sup>7</sup> Leslie P. Norton. "BlackRock's Fink Says U.S. Proposal to Limit ESG Investing Will Only Boost Interest." Barrons. July 17, 2020. Accessed July 28, 2020. <u>https://www.barrons.com/articles/blackrocks-fink-says-u-s-proposal-to-limit-esg-investing-will-only-boost-interest-51595017014</u>

<sup>8</sup> Joyce Blay. "Labor Dept. Should Ditch Anti-ESG Rule, Group Says." Financial Advisor News. Accessed August 24, 2020. <u>https://www.fa-mag.com/news/investors-to-dol--86-the-401-k--esg-rulemaking-57574.html</u>

<sup>9</sup> Id.

<sup>10</sup> "DOL Seeking RIA Feedback on Controversial ESG Law." Banking Exchange. April 19, 2020. Accessed August 24, 2020. <u>https://m.bankingexchange.com/sri-exchange/item/8386-dol-seeking-ria-feedback-on-controversial-esg-law</u>

<sup>11</sup> Catherine Brock. "Why the Labor Department Doesn't Want This Investment in Your 401(k) Plan." The Motley Fool. July 25, 2020. Accessed July 28, 2020. <u>https://www.fool.com/investing/2020/07/25/why-the-labor-department-doesnt-want-this-investme.aspx</u>

<sup>12</sup> UN PRI. "An introduction to responsible investment: Climate change for asset owners." UN PRI. 2020. Accessed July 28, 2020. https://www.unpri.org/an-introduction-to-responsible-investment/an-introduction-to-responsible-investment-climate-change-for-asset-owners/5981.article

<sup>13</sup> James Murray. "HSBC: Companies focused on climate change 'outperformed' as the virus spread." GreenBiz. April 6, 2020. Accessed April 9, 2020. <u>https://www.greenbiz.com/article/hsbc-companies-focused-climate-change-outperformed-virus-spread</u>; Claire Ballentine. "ESG Stock Resilience Is Paving the Way for a Surge in Popularity." Bloomberg. March 31, 2020. Accessed April 9, 2020.

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-03-31/esg-stock-resilance-is-paving-the-way-for-a-surge-in-popularity



<sup>14</sup> Jon Hale. "The Number of Funds Considering ESG Explodes in 2019." Morningstar. March 30, 2020. Accessed April 9, 2020. <u>https://www.morningstar.com/articles/973432/the-number-of-funds-considering-esg-explodes-in-2019</u>

<sup>15</sup> Jacqueline Poh. "Conflicting ESG Ratings Are Confusing Sustainable Investors." Bloomberg. December 11, 2019. Accessed July 27, 2020. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-12-11/conflicting-esg-ratings-are-confusing-sustainable-investors</u>

<sup>16</sup> Robert G. Eccles and Svetlana Klimenko. "The Investor Revolution." Harvard Business Review. May – June 2019 Issue. Accessed July 27, 2020. <u>https://hbr.org/2019/05/the-investor-revolution</u>

<sup>17</sup> Mark Peters. "Non-Financial Factors, the Department of Labor, and ESG Integration. Pathstone Newsletter. July 2020. Accessed July 27, 2020.

<sup>18</sup> The Rev. William J. Barber II. "Barber: 'On John Lewis — How we remember a prophet." The Atlanta Voice. July 21, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2020. <u>https://www.theatlantavoice.com/articles/barber-on-john-lewis-how-we-remember-a-prophet/</u>

<sup>19</sup> Curtis Bunn. "We are the legacy': John Lewis lives on in the generations of young staffers he empowered." NBC News. July 28, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2020. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/nbcblk/we-are-legacy-john-lewis-lives-generations-young-staffers-he-n1235038

<sup>20</sup> Alana Abramson. "Rep. John Lewis, Civil Rights Icon and 'Conscience of Congress,' Dies at 80." Times. July 18, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2020. <u>https://time.com/5697668/john-lewis-dies/</u>

<sup>21</sup> Libby Cathey and Ella Torres. "Rep. John Lewis funeral updates: Obama to deliver eulogy at Atlanta funeral." ABC News. July 30, 2020.
Accessed July 30, 2020. <u>https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/obama-eulogize-late-rep-john-lewis-conscience-us/story?id=72055920</u>
<sup>22</sup> Id.

<sup>23</sup> Sydney Trent. "John Lewis nearly died on the Edmund Pettus Bridge. Now it may be renamed for him." Washington Post. July 26, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2020. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/history/2020/07/26/john-lewis-bloody-sunday-edmund-pettus-bridge/</u>

<sup>24</sup> Minyvonne Burke. "'He loved America until America learned to love him back': John Lewis funeral held." MSN. July 30, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2020. <u>https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/us/he-loved-america-until-america-learned-to-love-him-back-john-lewis-funeral-held/ar-BB17nlAH?li=BBnbcA1</u>

<sup>25</sup> John Lewis. "Together, You Can Redeem the Soul of Our Nation." New York Times. July 30, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2020. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/30/opinion/john-lewis-civil-rights-america.html</u>

<sup>26</sup> Feliz Solomon. "Wirecard Probe in Philippines Focuses on Two Bankers Who May Have Forged Documents." The Wall Street Journal. July 23, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/wirecard-probe-in-philippines-focuses-on-two-bankers-who-may-have-forged-documents-11595501058</u>

<sup>27</sup> Id.

<sup>28</sup> Id.

<sup>29</sup> Paul J. Davies. "How Wirecard Went From Tech Star to Bankrupt." The Wall Street Journal. July 2, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. https://www.wsj.com/articles/wirecard-bankruptcy-scandal-missing-\$2billion-11593703379



<sup>30</sup> Kevin Matussek, Oliver Sachgau, and Sarah Syed. "Ex-Wirecard CEO Rearrested on Calims He Hid Losses for Years." Bloomberg. July 22, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-07-22/ex-wirecard-ceo-braun-rearrested-as-prosecutors-widen-probe</u>

<sup>31</sup> Ryan Browne. "Former Wirecard CEO rearrested in Munich as procecutors suspect \$3.7 billion fraud." CNBC. July 22, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2020/07/22/former-wirecard-ceo-markus-braun-rearrested-in-munich.html</u>

<sup>32</sup> Paul J. Davies. "How Wirecard Went From Tech Star to Bankrupt." The Wall Street Journal. July 2, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/wirecard-bankruptcy-scandal-missing-\$2billion-11593703379</u>

<sup>33</sup> Id.

<sup>34</sup> Id.

<sup>35</sup> Id.

<sup>36</sup> Id.

<sup>37</sup> Id.

<sup>38</sup> Kevin Matussek, Oliver Sachgau, and Sarah Syed. "Ex-Wirecard CEO Rearrested on Calims He Hid Losses for Years." Bloomberg. July 22, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-07-22/ex-wirecard-ceo-braun-rearrested-as-prosecutors-widen-probe</u>

<sup>39</sup> Id.

<sup>40</sup> Id.

<sup>41</sup> Matt Egan. "Wells Fargo Stock Sinks to 2-1/2 Year Low." CNN Business. September 26, 2016. Accessed July 31, 2020. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-07-22/ex-wirecard-ceo-braun-rearrested-as-prosecutors-widen-probe</u>

<sup>42</sup> Id.

<sup>43</sup> Id.

<sup>44</sup> Russell Hotten. "Volkswagen: The Scandal Explained." BBC. December 10, 2015. Accessed July 31, 2020. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-07-22/ex-wirecard-ceo-braun-rearrested-as-prosecutors-widen-probe</u>

<sup>45</sup> Susan Cosier. "Strongest Evidence Yet Shows Air Pollution Kills." Scientific America. July 29, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/strongest-evidence-yet-shows-air-pollution-kills/</u>

<sup>46</sup> World Health Organization. "Ambient air pollution: Health impacts." The World Health Organization. N.d. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.who.int/airpollution/ambient/health-</u>

impacts/en/#:~:text=An%20estimated%204.2%20million%20premature,and%20disease%20from%20lung%20cancer



<sup>47</sup> UNICEF. "Nearly 30 million sick and premature newborns in dire need of treatment every year." UNICEF. December 18, 2018. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/nearly-30-million-sick-and-premature-newborns-dire-need-treatment-every-year</u>

<sup>48</sup> Behrman RE and Butler AS, "Public Policies Affected by Preterm Birth." National Center for Biotechnology Information. 2007. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK11365/</u>

<sup>49</sup> Id.

<sup>50</sup> Julia Rosen. "Study Links Gas Flares to Preterm Births, With Hispanic Women at High Risk." New York Times. July 22, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/22/climate/gas-flares-premature-babies.html</u>

<sup>51</sup> Id.

<sup>52</sup> Elizabeth Preston. "During Coronavirus Lockdowns, Some Doctors Wondered: Where Are the Preemies?" New York Times. July 19, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/19/health/coronavirus-premature-birth.html</u>

<sup>53</sup> Natalie Rahhal. "Rate of very premature births falls by as much as 90% during coronavirus lockdowns in some countries - as baffled scientists suggest reduced stress and declining air pollution could be the cause." Daily Mail. July 20, 2020. Accessed July 29, 2020. <a href="https://www.dailymail.co.uk/health/article-8542859/Rate-premature-births-falls-90-coronavirus-lockdowns.html">https://www.dailymail.co.uk/health/article-8542859/Rate-premature-births-falls-90-coronavirus-lockdowns.html</a>
<sup>54</sup> Id.

<sup>55</sup>Id.

<sup>56</sup> United Nations Statistics Division. "SDG Indicators: Global indicator framework for the Sustainable Development Goals and targets of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development." N.d. Accessed December 31, 2019. <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/indicators-list</u> <sup>57</sup> Id.

<sup>58</sup> U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. "SDG Targets and Indicators." U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. N.d. Accessed December 31, 2019. <u>https://sdg.data.gov/</u>



#### Disclosures

The information provided in this commentary is intended to be educational in nature and not advice relative to any investment or portfolio offered through Pathstone. The views expressed in this commentary reflect the opinion of the author based on data available as of the date this commentary was written and is subject to change without notice. This commentary is not a complete analysis of any sector, industry or security. Individual investors should consult with their financial advisor before implementing changes in their portfolio based on opinions expressed. The information provided in this commentary is not a solicitation for the investment management services of Pathstone. The graphs and tables included herein have been provided by commercial databases and, while we believe the information to be reliable, we assume no responsibility for any error or omission. The recipients of this communication assume all risks in relying on the information set forth herein. Past performance of any investment, industry, asset class or investment strategy is no guarantee of future performance.